
Debenham Parish Council

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 21st October 2019 at 7:30pm at Dove Cottage, High Street, Debenham.

Present:  Cllrs J Baldwin (Chairman), R Blackwell, L Cockerton, S Dobson, G Helm, Mrs D Bedwell (Clerk), District Cllr K Guthrie, and sixteen members of the public.
	DPC/19/14: Apologies for absence: Apologies had been received from Cllrs F Winrow-Giffin, M Hammond, D Seccombe, S Palframan and S Phipps and were approved by Council.

	DPC/19/15: Declarations of interest with regards to items on the agenda and additions to register: None received.


	DPC/19/16: Reports 

a) District Councillor’s report: A report had been circulated to members ahead of the meeting and was presented to all by Cllr K Guthrie. 

b) County Councillor’s report: A report had been circulated to members ahead of the meeting. In the absence of County Cllr M Hicks, comments were noted regarding some roadworks, namely Pettaugh and Gracechurch Street (Debenham), and how they impacted residents. Suggestions were made that if shifts were doubled and SCC worked in better partnership with other bodies, such as BT, Anglian Water, UPKN, works could potentially take much less time to complete. It may also be helpful if restrictions were minimised and week-end closures were better organised.


	DPC/19/17: Public participation at meetings: Meeting open to allow members of the public to speak: The Chair asked those present if they were in attendance in order to comment on item  DPC/19/20 A), in which case the item would be moved forward on the agenda. Most of those present confirmed they wished to comment on this planning application. 
Members of the public expressed their concern with regards to DC/19/04807 and stated that although some minor cosmetic changes had been made, it was not materially different from the previous applications and their objections remained. Members of the public proceeded to list their various objections to the proposed development.

A member of the public representing the applicant addressed some of the points raised and explained their reasoning behind some of the planning decisions.  
With no further comments from the public, this session was brought to a close and the planning application was brought forward for consideration by members at this point. Noted in the relevant section of the minutes.
 

	DPC/19/18: To approve the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on September 16th 2019: It was resolved to approve the minutes as a true record of the meeting held.


	DPC/19/19: Finance and Administration
a) To approve accounts for payment and note receipts and bank balances: It was resolved to approve the accounts for payments and receipts / bank balances were noted (as per attached listing).

b) To receive External Audit Report and note any recommendations received: The External Auditor report had been circulated to members. It was noted that no issues had been raised and the audit process had been successfully concluded.
c) To consider application for funding from the Debenham Leisure Centre for the Fireworks Event: It was resolved to approve the funding of half of the event’s insurance cost, to a maximum of £560, subject to the receipt of the insurance quote for the purpose of completing the accounts audit trail.
d) Action list, including administrative review in line with current legislation: The Action list was updated by members and the Clerk. Some positive feedback had been received for the Clerk’s previous month’s issue of the parish magazine report; The correspondence received by a member of the public regarding the posting of minutes on the website was discussed and it was noted that the Parish Council was acting as much as possible within good practise and would continue to do so, which included not posting draft minutes but final minutes, following their approval, by the relevant committee or full council .
e) To approve meeting dates for 2020: It was resolved to approve the meeting dates listing circulated by the Clerk.
f) FAWG meeting to consider first and second quarter accounts, draft budget and precept- 11.11. 2019: Date of FAWG meeting noted.
g) To adopt Vexatious Complaints Policy: Deferred to the next meeting.


	DPC/19/20: Planning matters
Applications received for recommendation to MSDC:

h) DC/19/04807 - 10 Ipswich Road- Erection of 7no. dwellings (following demolition of existing bungalow): It was resolved to recommend the refusal of this planning application for the same reasons as before. Although some minor concessions had been made in the new plans, these were by no means sufficient to mitigate the adverse impact the development would have not only on the neighbouring properties but also on the street scape scene. There continued to be insufficient visitor parking, some of the roof lines were too high, resident parking on what was effectively the front garden was not acceptable, there were so many dwellings proposed for the small plot that it made it look and feel very crammed.

Recent developments within Cherry Tree green and the Veterinary clinic move to the former Cherry Tree pub site would result in increased traffic movements, which would only be exacerbated by the proposed development. 

Although it was agreed that some development on the site would be possible, this would need to be in line with the Debenham Neighbourhood Plan, and of a size and type that was considerate and sympathetic to existing neighbouring properties.

i) DC/19/04706 - Hogs Kiss, Priory Lane- Application for removal or variation of a condition following grant of DC/17/04072 ( Erection of 6 dwelling houses) dated 08/02/2018 - Removal of Condition 10 (Provision of Footpath) Condition Number(s): Condition 10 – Footpath ; Conditions(s) Removal: It was resolved to recommend the refusal of this planning application. This appeared to be yet another attempt by the developer at removing one of the conditions put in place by the Planning Authority, which the granting of the original application was subject to, which members agreed was not acceptable and should not be permitted.
Condition 10 of the original planning permission for the development clearly stated: “ACTION REQUIRED: FOOTPATH Prior to the occupation of the fourth dwelling hereby approved, the new footpath to Priory Lane shall be completed in its entirety in accordance with the Proposed Site and Landscaping Plan 1457/102 P3 received 6th February 2018. Reason - To ensure that appropriate footpath links are provided to the adjacent footpaths to the north and south of the site frontage, in the interests of accessibility and pedestrian safety.”
For the reasons clearly listed on Condition 10, the footpath must be completed in its entirety.

j) DC/19/04527 - Cooks Retreat, 10 Cross Green- Application under Section 73 of the Town and Country Planning Act - Removal of Condition 4 (Time Restriction on Holiday Dwelling/s) on planning permission 1430/17 to allow holiday let to become a dwelling: It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.
k) DC/19/02898 - Debenham Leisure Centre, Gracechurch Street- Creation of a 41-bay car parking area: It was resolved to wholeheartedly support and recommend the approval of this planning application.
Planning correspondence: 

l) DC/19/04142 - Cooks Retreat, 10 Cross Green- Full Planning Application - Change of use of annexed accommodation from holiday let to permanent residential use(C3)- Application withdrawn
m) The Angel Inn- To receive update and consider renewal of ACV: A brief update was received from Cllr J Baldwin. It was resolved to approve the application to re-register the Angel Inn as an Asset of Community Value.
 

	DPC/19/21: Committees and working groups: To receive reports and consider recommendations/agree actions: (Representatives to raise matters pertaining to their respective groups for debate and consideration by the Council)

a) Trees and Greens: Cllr R Blackwell reported on the Ash Tree on Lock Close which, following a recent crown reduction, had only partially re-grown. With the risks associated with Ash die down and in order to possibly reduce costs at a later stage, it was suggested that this tree could be felled. It was resolved to add this consideration to the next agenda.
It was reported that a large vehicle was parking on the layby on the corner of Gardeners Road with Lock Close and was churning the grass. His was to be reported to the MSDC officer who would deal with such matters.

b) Highways: The matter of additional car parking near Lock Close was raised and this would be added to the list of items being considered by the NP Parking Group.
c) Litter and waste: A brief report was received from Cllr R Blackwell and the team of volunteers was thanked by the Council for their continued help and support. It was noted that the street warden had found some rubbish bags containing personal information inside parish council bins and that these had been returned to the relevant residents, with a cautionary word about the dangers of not disposing of such items safely or in the correct bins. 
d) Telephone Kiosk project: Cllr R Blackwell provided a brief repot. The wattage in the telephone kiosk was not sufficient for it to be used to power the Christmas tree, therefore alternative arrangements had been made with a neighbouring business. It was hoped that in future years a public-spirited resident/business would be found in order to help the Parish Council with this again.
e) Debenham History Project: To appoint assistant for the completion of a project- update: The person suggested at the previous meeting had been approached but was unable to assist at this point. Cllr R Blackwell made a further suggestion and would be speaking with that person in due course.
f) Woodland Steering Group- To note next meeting date 2 December 2019: Cllr J Baldwin reported that she would be in attendance at the next Woodland meeting and would be able to report on her meeting with MSDC’s funding officer. 
The recent correspondence regarding the orchard project was briefly discussed, although there appeared to be some misunderstanding about the Neighbourhood Plan reference to “encouraging opportunities to develop new woodland areas and open spaces”, as this referred to new developments and not to established existing spaces. Some of the reasons why the project had been refused previously were also re-iterated. The additional confirmation by the MSDC funding officer that no funding was available for woodland projects and the fact that the current grant was coming to an end meant that it was important for the income from the agricultural holding rental to be protected and maintained.
Cllr R Blackwell informed members of a parishioner’s gift of a bench to the Woodland.

g) Swimming Pool project: An update was received from Cllr J Baldwin and this was followed by a brief discussion.


	DPC/19/22: Neighbourhood Plan Delivery Committee: 

a) To note approved minutes of meeting held 2 September 2019: The approved minutes were noted.
b) To receive feedback from group’s Lead members and consider recommendations (as circulated, with costings): Cllr R Blackwell updated members on the Highways Group progress so far, including a proposal to install a SID device in the very near future, following the necessary consultations with the Highways authority.
Cllr J Baldwin also provided members with a brief update on her various group’s work so far, including the upcoming Youth drop-in session planned for October 29th at Dove Cottage.



	DPC/19/23: To note correspondence circulated to members and consider any additional responses needed, Including:
a) Suffolk County Council- electoral review; Noted.
b) Suffolk Police- consideration re. funding PCSO (Annual cost circa £34k): Noted and may be considered at a later date, with other neighbouring parishes.
c) Suffolk minerals and waste local plan modifications: Noted.
d) Correspondence from resident re Debenham village social media page: Correspondence from a member of the public was noted. It was re-established that the “Debenham Village” facebook page was not affiliated to the Parish Council and was, therefore, not an official means of communication. 
However, as the administration had been transferred to the clerk and another councillor (due to personal reasons on the part of its’ creator), the perception by members of the public may be erroneous, which was understandable to a certain degree. The Cllr administering the site did so purely on a personal capacity and had made this clear in their correspondence with the member of the public in question.

In order to alleviate the pressure on the Clerk and said Cllr, it was agreed to appoint a third administrator which was totally independent from the Council.


	DPC/19/24: To receive any reports from Councillors/requests for addition to a future agenda: Cllr G Helm provided members with a report on DLC matters; The issue of urgent messages on SLACK was considered and it was agreed that Clerk’s requests of an urgent nature would be sent by way of a Direct Message on the SLACK system; There had been two late planning applications which would need to be commented on by delegated power- Clerk to circulate.


	DPC/19/25: Date of next meeting:  18st November 2019: Noted. 

	Temporary exclusion of press and public: That pursuant to the Public Bodies (Admission at meetings) Act 1960 the Public and Press be excluded from the meeting due to the confidential nature of the business to be discussed. There were no members of the public left in attendance.


	DPC/19/26 To consider correspondence received and approve response: The correspondence received was considered and the proposed response approved by members, with some minor amendments. 
A request had been received for the content of an e-mail received from SCC Highways to be noted on the Parish Council minutes. Although the Parish Council had queried the content of the second e-mail due to it not being in line with correspondence previously received from SCC Highways, members agreed this request may be acceded, as follows:
“I have been asked by a resident to clarity and confirm to Debenham Parish Council the status of Priory Lane, Debenham as I understand there has been some confusion historically.

I can confirm that this is a surface unclassified road (i.e. public highway maintainable at public expense) to a point just north of the cemetery and is not a ‘green lane’. It is maintained to the standards given in our Highways Maintenance Operational Plan and, to my knowledge, the road is not subject to any legal restriction (e.g. weight limit). “


With no further matters to be transacted, the meeting ended at 10.15pm.
Signed:_______________________________  Date:__________________________
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